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Guest Editorial 
 

Climate Change or Changing Nature  
 

If, like me, you’re a lover of wildlife you’ll 
know how easy it is to lose time just gazing or 
waiting, watching, and listening. Everyday 
chores can easily be disrupted by the chance 
sighting of something new or the return of a 
regular animal visitor. 

My wildlife experiences are emotive, rather 
than educational. For me the value is gained 
through the feelings that an encounter with an 
animal elicits rather than being able to tick it off 
a wish list or knowing all the facts and figures 
of its life. So, let’s just say that I’m writing this 
piece not as an expert but merely as an intrigued 
observer.   

Over the last 10 years our exposed, high-
altitude abode has witnessed many wildlife 
changes and thankfully some consistencies too.  
When we first arrived, our garden and 
surrounding fields supported a good range of 
bird and wildlife and sharing our space with 
these mostly charming visitors was, and still is, 
a pleasure. But whether down to climate change 
or simply a change in nature, we have seen a 
decline in both numbers and diversity of 
wildlife. 

During our first few years we were blessed 
with a thriving community of House Sparrows 
who ‘owned’ the ivy at the front of the house. 
These cheeky entertainers bickered, scrapped, 
and played their time away, often popping out to 
check up on anyone who dared to venture up the 
garden path. Loyalty was not their strong point 
though, and they were often seen hopping 
around to the other local bird feeders, mystery 
shopping for the best delicacies. These days we 
see the odd Sparrow couple, and even then, only 
as they’re passing through. 

A couple of Robins guarded the garden 
providing a splash of winter colour and a ring-
side seat for those territorial spats. My favourite, 
the feisty Wrens, have been a consistent 
pleasure living in the stone walls, flitting 
amongst the shrubs, and successfully fledging 
tiny brown balls of fluff each year. They seem 
to thrive despite the blustery, wet conditions and 
the growing predator population. Both Robin 
and Wren are still welcome ‘good neighbours’. 

Dunnocks loyally stay with us and while some 
people may describe them as drab, I love the 
way these brown coated workers diligently 
rustle and stomp through the leaves and 

undergrowth, searching out tasty morsels such 
as insects, worms, and seeds.  

Most Wensleydale residents will be familiar 
with the distinctive and evocative ‘dliui kleui’ 
call of the Curlew. Despite being ‘Red’ UK 
conservation status, our moorland area seems to 
provide a safe breeding ground and we often sit 
in the early spring evenings watching and 
listening as these charismatic birds fly overhead. 
I read recently that eggs from the Dales 
breeding sites are being sent to the south of 
England to help rebuild these endangered 
Curlew populations. 

Through the years the Blue Tits and Great Tits 
have been consistent companions but their 
numbers have steadily declined. Early on we 
were honoured by a fleeting visit from a – yes 
just one – Long-Tailed Tit. Other singularly 
splendid visitors were the Siskin and the 
Greenfinch – a lucky spot sadly not yet 
repeated. 

The stunning jewel-like clusters of 
Goldfinches have been replaced by the swirling, 
chattering murmuration of Starlings. These 
intelligent, boisterous birds are just simple, 
honest entertainment and when I see them now, 
I remember my time as a student in Leeds when 
the racket of roosting Starlings in the central 
city’s great buildings heralded dusk. I remember 
too the council’s attempts to move them on and 
the unusual city sight of falconers flying with 
hawks and falcons. But in the end ‘success’ was 
achieved by covering the buildings in nets and 
spikes – a sad solution. Some see Starlings as 
pests, personally I’d rather accept and enjoy the 
noisy intrusion.  

No garden is complete without songbirds and 
I’m happy to say that Blackbirds and Thrush 
still nest and live close by providing a calming 
soundtrack to spring and early summer. 
Numbers have declined over the last 10 years 
but we’re hopeful as they return to nest in the 
pyracanthas each year. 

As with many rural gardens we are home to 
dare I say it too many rabbits and field mice. 
The Rabbits appear to spend most of their time 
trying to break into our Colditz like anti-rabbit 
fencing and the mice building nests in lofts and 
even a welly (complete with shredded sock). 
Now the Rabbits have been joined by Hares. 
Over the last couple of years, possibly because 
Covid lockdown  pushed  back  human 
interference we now regularly see Hares—what 
a privilege. 
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But we have also seen an increase in the 
predator. The graceful but deadly Sparrowhawk, 
diving into the garden and exiting in a puff of 
tiny feathers, with our small bird population one 
less and the hawk fed for another day. The 
stunning Barn Owl patrolling the fields for Mice 
and Voles and the Little Owl stationed on a gate 
post waiting for the right moment to pounce.  

Our most recent predator arrivals are the 
Stoats nesting in field walls and intriguingly a 
loft, taking mostly Rabbits but not adverse to 
taking birds and worse still their eggs. 

Each year I take part in the RSPB Big Garden 
Bird Watch bird count, hiding inside our 
greenhouse on a cold January morning pen 
poised to count the different species visiting our 
garden. For the last few years I have counted 
only a few birds and my sad entry this year read 
Blue Tit – 1, Dunnock – 1.  

Over the last 10 years the number and 
diversity of small birds has definitely declined, 
but other species – Stoats, Hares, Owls – appear 
to be growing in number.  Could the loss of 
these small birds be down to climate change, 
wet and windy weather reducing insect and 
plant life or simply nature, with predators 
establishing themselves and driving out prey 
species?  Or could it be me, unable to feed the 
birds as rodent pests thrive.  Whatever the 
cause, our garden is a duller, sadder place 
without these small creatures. 

Julia Newiss 

 
 
 
 

Eunice the Ewe 
Last month I was hiding in the Moore and 
Blackhurst advert on page 28 and the lucky 
winner of the £10 prize is Mike Swan of 
Leyburn who has asked for his win to be sent to 
the Yorkshire Air Ambulance.. 

Where am I this month? To enter for the £10 
prize, please include your postal address if 
replying by email. 

The accuracy, appropriateness or 
legitimacy of any product or service 
advertised in this publication is the sole 
responsibility of the advertiser and not of 
the Upper Wensleydale Newsletter. 

   In This Issue            Page 
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Submission of  articles 

 

Please note that all submissions should comply   
with current copyright legislation. If submitted 
articles are not the original work of the person 
submitting them, then all relevant permission 
should be sought and granted for reproduction.   

DEADLINE FOR COPY FOR THE 
NEXT ISSUE IS  

 

TUESDAY SEPT 19th 
 

PUBLISHED ON SEPT 28th 

DALE HEAD GARAGE 
 

Town Head, Hawes   
 

Tel. 01969 667483 
 

Fuel Available 24/7 

 

WANTED -  SCRAP CARS  
AND COMMERCIALS 

 

FREE collection from all areas. 
 

www.scrapcarcumbria.co.uk. 
 

07825 293099  
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September Competition 

 

Find the link word that joins these two words 
Example POD — AWAY. Answer: CAST. 

1 PLAY - ANNOUNCER 
 

2 INTER - BALL 
 

3 YORKSHIRE - BASIN 
 

4 HOT - ASH 
 

5 TOMATO - KITCHEN 
 

6 TABLE - STATION 
 

7 HAY - LORD 
 

8 JACK - BITE 
 

9 SNOW - ROOM 
 

10 BALLPARK - OUT  
 

11 TIGHT - SHOP 
 

12 RED  - STONE 
 

13 GARDEN - MARK 
 

14 POOL - TOP  
 

15 GOLD - TONE 
 

Please send in your answers to arrive by 
Tuesday, September 19th.  

 Don’t forget to include details of your 
nominated charity which will receive the £20 
prize should you win. 
 

August Competition Answers 
 

 1 Hardraw 

 2  Hawes 

 3  Raydale 

 4  Stake Allotments 

 5  Cams House 

 6  Whitfield Gill 

 7  Kidstones 

 8  Nappa Scar 

 9  Dodd Fell 

 10  Oxclose 

Just a few correct entries for last month’s 
competition and the winners are Roger and 
Maureen Emmins formally of Appersett whose 
charity to receive the £20 prize is the Hawes 
Little White Bus. 

 

 

Thoralby Village Hall 
 

Saturday, 16th September. 

 7.00pm for 7.30pm 

Two Course Pudding Dinner with music by 

singer Paul Nicolas 

Bar available. £12 per head, ticket only 

Phone Rosie on 01969 663139 

 Drop-off points and contacts 
 

For news, articles, reports, letters, What’s 
On dates, competition entries, suggestions 
and  comments:- All 01969 numbers. 
 
 Hawes:            Community Office       667400 
 Bainbridge:  Sylvia Crookes,   
  3, Bainside     650525 
 Askrigg: Sykes Shop,     650535 
 Carperby:         Anthony Abraham 
  Hall Garth     663243 
 West Burton:    Nadine Bell,  
  Margarets Cottage    663559 
 Aysgarth: Hamilton’s Tearoom        663423 
 Redmire: Kevin Davis     624165 
  Westholme    
 Thoralby: Neil Piper        663747 
 West Witton Christine Barker, 
  Chestnut Garth        624934

Applegarth Couture 

    www.applegarthcouture.co.uk 

Made to measure 
Wedding, evening and daywear, 

tailoring and alterations. 

Contact: Rebecca Atkinson, 
    Aysgarth 

01969 629398 or 07521 030870 

 

COACH HOLIDAYS &  

FULL DAY EXCURSION PROGRAMME 
 

Call 015242 41330 for our current brochures or visit 

our website to view up and coming Holidays  

& Day Trips 

Email:  enquiries@bibbys.co.uk                        

Website:  www.bibbys.co.uk 

   Your local family owned Coach Operator 

mailto:enquiries@bibbys.co.uk
http://www.bibbys.co.uk
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You Should Come and See Us! 
 

The internal refurbishment of the communal 
areas at Sycamore Hall in Bainbridge is now 
complete! 

Sycamore Hall, a facility for independent 
living, was opened in 2007 and, since that time 
has undergone ongoing maintenance but was 
starting to look a bit tired. So, we were all 
delighted to learn that a full programme of 
refurbishment was planned for the property 
which began just before Christmas. 

Contractors were brought in by Housing 21, 
who own and manage the facility, with the first 
stage of works being the replacement of all the 
lighting in the communal areas. This has seen 
the old lighting replaced by modern LED lights. 
The reduction of heat in the building has been 
amazing since these lights were installed and 
they are now only on if there is movement in the 
communal areas, This should represent a huge 
cost saving! 

Since the start of 2023, work has been 
undertaken to completely re-decorate the 
communal areas in colour schemes chosen by 
residents. . The ground floor now has a muted 
woodland theme and the first floor is more 
‘coastal’. Once all the painting was complete, 
the flooring was replaced - new carpets upstairs 
and down and non-slip flooring in the main 
corridor, kitchens and tenanted commercial 
areas. This was by far the most challenging part 
of the works as you can imagine the disturbance 
when all the flooring was up and new bits being 
laid. Still, we survived with no-one getting 
stuck down in the glue! 

Once all that was done, there was a slight 
delay until all the new furniture and fittings 
could be delivered. Very wisely, there had been 
an intentional delay to ensure that any over-run 
of works did not mean contractors had to work 
around boxes of furniture! As it was, delays 
were kept to a minimum by the fantastic 
contractors we had who were all very efficient 
and obliging. 

The previous Day Centre is now a lovely 
lounge, used by residents and visitors, where 
they can sit on some comfy sofas to chat, read 
or puzzle away. A kitchen area with serving bar 
has been created here to allow self-service 
refreshments when required. The previous 
residents lounge is now a bright space, suitable 
for many of the activities and events held here, 
and will be the home for our weekly quiz/ 

bingo, coffee mornings and gentle exercise 
sessions. Why not join us? 

We now have a second guest room, available 
to family and friends of residents at very 
reasonable prices, and, along with the original 
guest room, both are beautifully decorated and 
fitted with a wet room and kitchen area for a 
very comfortable stay. A cinema has also been 
created and a very large screen TV installed, 
funded through generous donations from local 
organisations. It is hoped that Sonja and Karen 
can get arrangements in place for film showings 
during the autumn/ winter period, hopefully 
involving the local community as well as 
residents, once the necessary licences are in 
place. 

The restaurant now has a lovely new serving 
bar, along with the new furniture and is very 
bright and airy - a lovely place to join us for 
lunch. Our commercial tenants (Sycamore 
Country Store; Sonja’s Salon with Mabel and 
Maisy’s Mini Emporium and Sycamore 
Restaurant) have all benefited from a refresh as 
part of the scheme and are ready to welcome 
you to benefit from what they have to offer. 
Come in to check them out! 

To finish off the scheme, lovely soft 
furnishings arrived and 129 specially 
commissioned photographs were taken of the 
local area. These have all been framed and 
adorn the walls of the communal areas. All in 
all, the place is almost unrecognisable and very 
up-to-the-minute! You really are encouraged to 
come along and check it out for yourself. Most 
of our commercial businesses are open during 
the week, our events and activities are open to 
all and we very much welcome members of our 
local communities, and visitors to the area, to 
come and see us. 

The next stage of the refurbishment includes 
the installation of electric car charging points, 
(which will be available for public use) re-
surfacing of the car park, creation of new 
footpaths around the grounds and installation of 
new garden furniture. We have not finished yet! 
Once all that is done, there are plans to replace 
windows, doors, kitchens and bathrooms, so 
some way to go yet.  Thank you Housing 21.   

We cannot think of a more wonderful facility 
in which to enjoy our latter years in the Dales. 
We are very lucky to have this facility here and 
want it to be very much a part of our local 
community. Do come and join us. 
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Notes from Thorney Mire 
 

Late Summer 

I was standing in the courtyard admiring some 
flowers in a planter when I was aware of a 
movement to my left. Suddenly I was face to 
face with a red squirrel on the wall. We stared at 
each other for a while before it decided that it 
didn’t like the look of me and shot off across the 
road and disappeared into the branches of a tree. 
It really was a close encounter. The camera 
which was set up in the wood a few weeks ago 
eventually revealed a grey squirrel. A trap was 
set and within a few hours the grey was caught. 
A similar thing happened a few days later, two 
grey squirrels were caught in a short space of 
time.   

Driving down our lane I could see something, 
couldn’t tell what, by the verge on the road. In 
the blink of an eye, a stoat appeared out of the 
grass and dragged whatever it was into the 
undergrowth. In the few seconds it took us to 
reach the place where the action had been, there 
was no sign of stoat or prey. 

We saw a hare near Semerwater and know that 
we have one in our area. On a dull, overcast 
afternoon, in a field near our house, we saw, 
sticking up through the grass what we thought, 
were the ears of the hare. It was a little distance 
away and was mostly hidden by the vegetation. 
It stared at us for a while and something made 
me doubt that it was a hare. When it stood up it 
was a fawn, not very old. It turned and ran away 
and in doing so disturbed a second deer which 
didn’t look fully grown, but could have been 

because I only got a fleeting glimpse of it. That 
one too ran away from us. Then, and we couldn’t 
believe our eyes, a third deer came into view, 
this one was fully grown. We only saw them for 
a short time before they ran off together in the 
direction of the wood and out of sight. 

I have only seen one hedgehog this year so far 
and that one was ambling across the road leading 
from Hawes to Appersett. I drove on with my 
heart in my mouth hoping that a vehicle would 
not come in the opposite direction until it had 
time to cross the road. I think it would have 
made it, but it shouldn’t have been out in the 
daytime anyway. 

There has been a lot of bird activity in our 
garden this summer. The thrush which 
successfully reared a very healthy looking family 
of three in a nest in the clematis earlier in the 
season, must have gone broody again straight 
away and I could hardly believe it when in no 
time at all, there were three more healthy chicks 
sitting in the nest. 

A spotted flycatcher, nesting in the jasmine 
managed to produce five young. They couldn’t 
hang around too long before fledging as the nest 
originally belonged to a wren and space was a bit 
limited for five flycatchers. An extension had 
been built onto the nest at some time, a sort of 
annexe, but it wasn’t used.  

The garden has also been full of noisy wrens 
who must have nested near by. Earlier in the 
Summer when it was light until late evening, at 
around 9pm, just as if they had set their alarm 
clocks, thrushes and blackbirds decided to give 
an aerial display in front of the living room 
window. It was very distracting especially if you 
were trying to watch television and could give 
you a start when occasionally they flew into the 
glass in the window. Fortunately none were 
injured, just stunned. Willow warblers have been 

Hamilton’s Tea Room 
At Yoredale House, 

Aysgarth 
Licensed Tea Room 
HOMEMADE FOOD,  

Light Lunches, Clotted Cream Teas  
Open Feb-Nov, 10.30am – 4.30pm  

Closed  Mondays & Tuesdays    
Tel: 01969 663423  

info@yoredalehouse.co.uk 

 
 
 
 
 

WOODCRAFT STUDIO & 
TIMBER SERVICES  

formally Gayle Mill Trust 
 

Gates, posts and fencing to suit all your needs. 
Timber sales of larch and local hardwoods cut 

and delivered for your own project.  
Mobile sawmill to cut your own trees into 

planks or beams.   
Seasonal firewood delivered throughout the 

Dales  

Ring 01969 667320 or 07967 844636 

for further details 
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around. I don’t know where they have nested 
but I have seen several in the garden. 

The two swallows which nested in the 
outbuilding produced three young, maybe four, 
they didn’t stay still long enough for me to 
count. The parents were very industrious and 
were flying constantly through a six inch 
diameter pipe which was their entrance to the 
building. On several occasions they only just 
missed colliding with each other. These baby 
swallows seemed reluctant to leave and who 
could blame them with the wet, windy weather 
we were having. Who wants to go outside and 
get cold and wet and blown about when you can 
stay cosy inside? They eventually came out in 
the daytime but were ready for returning to the 
nest at night. One afternoon when I thought they 
had left I walked into the building, which isn’t 
very big and I must have disturbed them for 
suddenly four swallows were circling around 
me. It was like one of those cartoon characters 
when they’ve bumped their head and are in pain 
and the cartoonist draws stars whizzing around 
the head of the unfortunate victim. The 
swallows did eventually fledge and one day we 
counted thirty swallows sitting on the wires, but 
I don’t think all of them had nested around here. 

 We have not had any house martins this year. 
I still find it amazing that these tiny little 
creatures sitting in a nest on the beam of the 
outbuilding will fly all the way to Africa and 
hopefully all the way back again to nest in the 
same place. I didn’t tell them before they left 
that if they do make it back, they will be nesting 
in the eaves next year. All inside 
accommodation is out of bounds until they are 
house trained. 

Sylvia Turner 
 

Churches Together Harvest 
Celebration 

 

Everyone is welcome at 6.30pm on Sunday, 
September 17th at Hawes Market House for 
our annual Harvest Celebration, this year lead 
by Rev. Gillian Lunn with Hawes Silver Band. 
Come along and be part of this great community 
event. 

Events in Reeth Memorial Hall 
 

Saturday, September 9th – Chris Wood - 
Singer songwriter, guitarist and winner of six 
BBC Folk Awards, “He’s good, quite probably 
the very best we have today, and we need him 
more than ever” (fRoots Magazine). Tickets £16 
(£18 door). 

Saturday, September 30th – Megson - 
Comprising Debs (vocals, whistle, piano 
accordion) and Stu Hanna (guitar, mandola, 
banjo).  Tickets £15 (£17 door). 

Tickets are available from Reeth P.O. or 
phone John Little (01748 884759) or 
visit www.reethmemorialhall.co.uk.  

Tickets are half price for under 16s. Doors 
open 7.30pm for an 8.00pm start.  

Day and Night – Cleaning 
and Hygiene Services 

DBS Registered 
Small business and holiday let servicing 

Keyholding point of contact service 
Hardfloor stripping, re-sealing and polish-

ing 
Small garden area maintenance service 

Tel 07984 734531 
Email croxdale888@hotmail.com 

Kathleen Martin 
 

Would like to thank all her family, friends 
and neighbours for all the cards, gifts and 
flowers given to her for her 80th birthday. 

 

 
 
 
 

We’re Recruiting! 
NEW PAY RATES & BENEFITS 

 

Production Operatives (Hawes & Ripon) 
Quality Lead (Hawes) 

Water Treatment Operative (Hawes) 
Warehouse Operative (Hawes) 

Visitor Centre Team Vacancies 
(Hawes) 

Full and part time positions available  
Kitchen Assistants | Front of House 
Catering Assistants | Seasonal and 

Student Catering & Retail Vacancies | 
Seasonal Hamper Packers  

Find out more at  
wensleydale.co.uk/work-with-us 

 

http://www.reethmemorialhall.co.uk/
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Wath Morris Bainbridge Weekend 
 

September 9th - 10th 
 

On the weekend of September 9th - 10th, Wath 
Morris will be once again touring upper 
Wensleydale and performing English Morris 
Dances, Yorkshire sword dancing and singing 
local and regional folk songs.  This tradition 
started around fifty years ago and most years 
since the team have had a weekend based in the 
region.   

Although Morris Dancing traditionally was 
predominantly performed in more southern 
counties, in the upper dales there was a tradition 
of sword dancing particularly in Gayle, 
Redmire, Arkengarthdale, Muker and Bellerby.  
Wath Morris will be performing the 
Flamborough Sword dance and are currently 
practicing the Arkengarthdale sword dance. 

The performances are free to attend and a rare 
opportunity to see these English traditional 
dances performed in the Yorkshire Dales. 

On the Saturday evening (September 9th), 
the team are inviting along everyone to join 
them for a night of songs and music in the 
Bainbridge Village Hall and any folk performers 
are more than welcome to come along and 
perform.  The evening is free and runs from 
8.00pm to 11.00pm  – Bring your own 
refreshment. 

The dance itinerary for the weekend is: 

SATURDAY 9th 

10.00am. Dancing at Aysgarth National Park 
Visitor Centre.  

11.30am.  Dancing in Leyburn Market Place. 

12.30pm. Dancing at The Black Bull, 
Middleham followed by singing afterwards. 

2.30pm. Dancing at The Fox, West Witton. 

3.30pm.  Dancing at the Fox and Hounds, 
West Burton. 

8.00pm – 11.00pm.  Bainbridge Village Hall 
Informal music and songs  – open invitation. 

SUNDAY 10th 

10.30 am. Dancing at Sycamore Hall, 
Bainbridge.  

11.30am. Dancing at Hawes Countryside 
Museum.  

12.30 pm. Dancing at The Board Inn, Hawes. 

1.30pm. Dancing at Wensleydale Creamery, 
Hawes.  

If you want any further information, please 
contact Wath Morris at: wathmorris@aol.com or 
visit our website: www.wath-morris.co.uk. 

 
Financial Assistance for Students - 

2023/2024 
 

Grants are being offered to students under the 
age of 25, who live in Upper Wensleydale, and 
are moving into, or are already within, higher 
education for the academic year 2023/24. The 
grants are awarded to provide students with 
financial assistance in meeting educational 
costs, including transport costs. 

The Trustees of Yorebridge Education 
Foundation are now inviting grant applications; 
applicants should provide details of their age, 
the educational establishment that they are to 
attend, their chosen course, how they would use 
the grant if awarded one, plus any additional 
information that they consider relevant. 

Students are welcome to apply this year even 
if they have been awarded a grant in previous 
years. 

All applications must be received by 31st 
December 2023 and should be sent 
electronically to The Clerk: 
clerkyef@outlook.com or by post to: The 
Trustees Yorebridge Education Foundation c/o 
The Haven, Askrigg, DL8 3HN. 

 

 

Stalling Busk Schoolroom 
 

Harvest Supper 

Friday, September 29th at 7.30pm 

Speaker:- Andrew Craske 

‘A Journey Through Ireland Past and Present’ 

mailto:wathmorris@aol.com
http://www.wath-morris.co.uk
mailto:clerkyef@outlook.com


 

9 

 

Heavens Above 
 

It's a pity cloudy weather spoiled our view of 
last month's Perseids meteor shower.  
Apparently, it was one of the best displays for 
years with over a 100 'shooting stars' an hour 
recorded from places where there were clear 
skies. This month we have the Harvest Moon, 
always a spectacular sight just after it has risen 
and still low over the horizon. It is also a 
'supermoon', the last of four this year, so it 
should appear even bigger and brighter than 
normal. Have a look for yourself shortly after 
moonrise around 7.00 pm on September 29th. 

Just under a week before the Harvest Moon 
we have the Autumn Equinox when the Sun 
heads south again across the equator, the nights 
become longer than the days, and Autumn in the 
northern hemisphere officially begins. In the 
night sky there's already a marked changeover 
in the seasons. The three bright Summer 
Triangle stars are still reasonably high in the 
south-west but by late-evening early on in the 
month, Autumn's main constellation, Pegasus 
the Winged Horse, with its famous Square 
dominates the view south. The Square, formed 
by four medium-bright stars, is fairly easy to 
recognise as it lies in a sparsely populated part 
of the sky. Trailing away from the Square's top 
left-hand corner you'll find a short chain of three 
stars representing Andromeda, the beautiful 
princess in the old Greek myths who was 
rescued by Perseus from the clutches of the 
dreadful sea-monster, Cetus. On a clear dark 
night you might just spot the Great Andromeda 
galaxy as a hazy patch of light just above the 
second star along in the chain. At a distance of 
over 2,000,000 light years it is reckoned to be 
the most remote object visible to the naked 
human eye. 

On the planetary front this month you can't 
miss giant Jupiter shining brilliantly low in the 
east just after 9.00pm. It stays visible all night 
long as does the ringed planet, Saturn, which 
stands due south early on in the evening. 
Neptune, the outermost planet, lying to the left 
of Saturn, is also on view throughout the night 
but you'll need a really good pair of binoculars 
or a telescope to catch sight of it. Venus, the 
second planet out from the Sun, is now a 
dazzling 'Morning Star'. It reaches its maximum 
brightness, magnitude minus 4.5, in the early 
hours of September 18th. A beautiful sight low 
in the east just before dawn. Have clear skies!  

Al Birio 

Plastering   Alterations   Extensions 
Roof work   General Maintenance  

 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

667936 /  
07966 624649   

Hawes DL8 3RP 

 

Solid Joinery Solutions  
 

All aspects of joinery and carpentry undertaken. 
Bespoke joinery solutions made to your 

requirements. 
Covering all Yorkshire Dales and surrounding 

areas  
Contact Paul for a free, no obligation quote  

on  07980 167987  

Email: enquiries@solidjoinerysolutions.co.uk  
Web: www.solidjoinerysolutions.co.uk 
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Wensleydale Craft Fairs 
Quality crafts by local and regional makers 

at the Market House, Hawes 

14th-15th May    28th-29th May 
www.wensleyfairs.co.uk 

Tel: 07857 439450 

News from Dales Countryside 
Museum  

 

Open daily 10.00am to 5.00pm February to 
October, 10.00am to 4.00pm November and 
December. Closed Christmas Eve to Boxing Day 
and January. Last entry one hour before closing. 
Contact: hawes@yorkshiredales.org.uk or call 
01969 666210. 

September is exhibition change over month, 
but you still have time to see Hester Cox’s 
beautiful exhibition, Within These Walls – Hay 
time in the Yorkshire Dales before the last day 
on Sunday, September 17th. The exhibition has 
received wonderful feedback from visitors. It 
shares the history of hay time with oral history 
clips, archive photos of both local people and 
Irish workers as well as Hester Cox’s stunning 
prints and installation. 

On Friday, September 22nd we will be 
opening our next exhibition, in which three 
generations of the Hicks family, Peter Hicks, his 
daughter Beverley and granddaughter Phoebe, 
explore place and the cultural heritage of North 
Yorkshire in very individual ways. 

The Dialect and Heritage project, led by the 
University of Leeds, working with Museum 
partners  including  DCM,  continues to run until 
December. You can still contribute your words 
by  filling in a survey from the Museum or by 
going online at https://dialectandheritage.org.uk/. 
We’ll be sharing the results of the thousands of 
surveys and words that have been submitted.  

Andrew Fagg continues to produce the Voices 
from the Dales podcasts on behalf of the 
Museum. These entertaining episodes feature 
local people and oral history snippets from the 
archive. They can be found via the museum 
website or via any podcast app on your 
smartphone or tablet. We will be producing a 
further three episodes this autumn linked to 
dialect with support from the Friends of DCM. 
https://www.dalescountrysidemuseum.org.uk/
explore/explore-the-museum/voices-from-the-
dales-podcast/. 

The Yorkshire Dales Rivers Trust Roadshow 
visited the Museum in August with their amazing 
Rivers2U mobile classroom. People were able to 
find out how rivers form, about rivers and their 
wildlife, and identify the amazing freshwater 
invertebrates which live in our rivers. We are 
currently asking people if they would be 
interested in a project called Rivers4Life that we 

hope to run in 2024/25, including community and 
school activities and a summer long exhibition. If 
you’re interested in the health of our rivers and 
are keen to link with our proposed project, please 
get in touch. 

Our Scurry Club pass for children (£10) has 
been great for families looking for school holiday 
activities. With a Scurry Club pass, your child 
and  an  accompanying  adult  carer  can  visit   
all  year  round.  Kids  can  start  collecting their 
squirrel  badge  and  first  stamp  as  soon  as 
they  visit.  Events  are  listed  below,  but  keep 
an eye on our Facebook page and  website too! 
www.dalescountrysidemuseum.org.uk. 

In September our Yorkshire Dales Young 
Archaeologists’ Club will be visiting Richmond 
Castle to experience the sights and sounds of life 
in a Norman Castle with Conquest, the Norman 
re-enactment society. The club meets once a 
month on a Saturday morning, 10.00am –noon. 
Please call 01969 666210 if you’d like to join in 
or email dcm@yorkshiredales.org.uk. Young 
people age 8 – 17 years are welcome to come 
along to try a session from October onwards. 

What’s on in September… 

Events are included in the Museum admission 
unless otherwise stated and children visit free. 

Hands on History.  

Friday, September 1st. 1.00pm-4.00pm.  

Stained glass: A look at monastic art and a 
chance to use glass paints to make your own 
stained glass inspired art. 

Hawes Town Trail.  

Sunday, September 3rd. 2.00pm-4.00pm  

Join our experienced Dales Volunteers on this 
short 2.5 mile (3.5km) guided walk and explore 
the history of the lovely market town of Hawes 
and the village of Gayle. 

Discover the origins of Wensleydale cheese, 
see where the railway once went and follow a 
section of the Pennine Way. Starts at the Dales 
Countryside Museum. £3 Booking Essential. No 
dogs allowed. 

Local and Family History workshop. 

Sunday, September 10th. 1.30pm-4.30pm.  

Join Judy Rhodes for an afternoon introductory 
workshop for those new to local and family 
history. £30 Booking Essential. 

http://www.wensleyfairs.co.uk
mailto:hawes@yorkshiredales.org.uk
https://dialectandheritage.org.uk/
https://www.dalescountrysidemuseum.org.uk/explore/explore-the-museum/voices-from-the-dales-podcast/
https://www.dalescountrysidemuseum.org.uk/explore/explore-the-museum/voices-from-the-dales-podcast/
https://www.dalescountrysidemuseum.org.uk/explore/explore-the-museum/voices-from-the-dales-podcast/
http://www.dalescountrysidemuseum.org.uk
mailto:dcm@yorkshiredales.org.uk
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Stories and legacies of the black residents of 
the Yorkshire Dales and the Lancashire 
Coast in the 18th century.  

Friday, September 15th. 7.30pm-9.00pm. 

Robert Bullock talks about the stories and 
legacies of the black residents of the Yorkshire 
Dales and the Lancashire Coast in the 18th 
century. A Friends of the Dales Countryside 
Museum evening lecture. Donations welcome. 

Woolly Wander Experience.  

Sunday, September 17th. 10.00am - 
4.00pm.  

Walk with the Alpacas at Semerwater and 
return to the Museum in the afternoon to make 
your own felted picture. £50 Materials and 
delicious light lunch by the Firebox Cafe 
included. Booking essential. 

Sycamore Hall 
 

Pie, Peas and Quiz 
Saturday, October 7th - 6.00pm Start 

 

Join us in the newly refurbished dining room of 
Sycamore Hall, Bainbridge for a fun evening of 
quizzing with a homemade pie and peas supper. 
Start Time - 6.00pm.  
     Tickets available from Sycamore Country 
Store, Sycamore Hall, Bainbridge. Cost £10 per 
person (including quiz and supper). Soft drinks 
available on the evening.  Please bring your own 
alcohol. Teams of Four welcome or just come 
along on the night and join others for a team. 
Cash Prize! Everyone welcome! 

Alex Kravchenko 
BSc (Hons) MChS 

————————————————————————

Chiropodist / Podiatrist 
Member of the Health Professions Council 

 

Practising at 
Yorkshire Foot Clinics 

25, Frenchgate, Richmond DL10 4NZ 
Bishop Auckland/ Hawes 667449 

———————————————————————— 

Clinic Tel 01748 850020 
Email: yorkshirefootclinics@yahoo.com 

David Scar Plumbing & Heating          
now trading as  

 

Upper Wensleydale 
Property Services Ltd 

 

as Crocks retiring….. 
 

All aspects of domestic plumbing & 
heating work undertaken 

Bathroom supply and fitting, wet 
room installation & tiling 

 Heating systems, & oil boilers  
 

Please contact Malcolm Grant on 
07855 191466 

email: mgwensleydale@gmail.com 
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Penhill Benefice 
 

Church Services:  Before   making   any  
journey  please  check  our  website at 
penhillbenefice.co.uk/services  for  updates. 
 There will be a Telephone Service each 
Sunday at 9.30am. Dial 0333 0110 946 and 
enter room number 61337190# and PIN 7450#.  
(There could be a charge).     

Sunday,  September 3rd: 

9.30am Morning Prayer,  
St. Mary’s, Redmire.    

9.30am Holy Communion,  
St. Margaret’s, Preston under Scar.  

11.00am   Holy Communion,  
St. Andrew’s, Aysgarth.  

11.00am Holy Communion, 
St. Bartholomew’s, West Witton.  

Sunday,  September 10th: 

10.30am Holy Communion Benefice 
Service . 

                 Revd Jeff Payne will speak about 
the environment and climate 
change. St Andrew’s Aysgarth. 

Sunday,  September 17th: 

9.30am Holy Communion,   
St. Mary’s, Redmire.    

9.30am Holy Communion,   
St. Margaret’s, Preston under Scar.  

11.00am Morning prayer,  
St. Bartholomew’s, West Witton.  

11.00am  Holy Communion,  
St. Andrew’s, Aysgarth.  

Sunday,  September 24th: 

9.30am Holy Communion,  
St. Bartholomew’s, West Witton.  

11.00am Harvest service, 
St. Andrew’s, Aysgarth.  

4.00pm  Harvest service, 
Thornton Rust Mission Room.   

September Mid-Week Services:  

Thursday 14th and 28th at 9.30am.  
Holy  Communion,  at  St.  Bartholomew’s, 
West Witton.   

Church Coffee Morning: Wednesday, 
September 6th from 10.30am to noon at 
Redmire Village Hall.  

Church Afternoon Tea: Wednesday, 
September 20th from 2.00pm to 4.00pm at 
Redmire Village Hall. 

Quality fabrics for quilting, 
dressmaking, etc., sewing kits & 

accessories, plus wool/yarn. 

Abbotstone House Collection      
Little Shop on the Hill, Hawes               

07921 058803 or 01969 667988 

Dales Garage 

Services we provide 
Exhaust, Diagnostics, Brakes, Welding, MOT, 
Suspension, Timing Belts, Clutches, Batteries, 

Tyres, Services. All makes and models. 
 

Unit 2, Hawes Ind Estate, Brunt Acres Road 
Hawes DL8 3UZ  

www.facebook.com/dalesgarage1 
 

Call – James 07399 513605 

          Tyler 07376 487776 

Margaret Haygarth 
 

Would like to say thank you for all of the 
lovely cards, gifts and good wishes on her 80th 

birthday. 

penhillbenefice.co.uk/services
http://www.facebook.com/dalesgarage1
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Catch the Bus Month (September)  
 

This is organised by Bus Users UK Charitable 
Trust. There is plenty that parish councils, 
accommodation providers, other tourism 
businesses and individuals can do to support this 
enterprising campaign, including: promoting 
and using the local Little White Bus services 
(Mon-Sat) and DalesBus (Sunday) services. The 
S3 (summer) Western Dales Bus which runs on 
Fridays from Dent to Sedbergh and Hawes will 
have a slightly amended timetable during the 
closure for roadworks near Appersett.  

LWB and DalesBus have worked together to 
bring back the Sunday Hawes-Garsdale station 
shuttle (which on Sundays is also running to 
Bainbridge, Askrigg, Carperby  and 
Castle Bolton). Printed timetables available 
from the DCM and UWCO. 

Garsdale station train information. 

It has been reported that the new automated 
information displays on the platforms at 
Garsdale (and some other Settle-Carlisle 
stations) are sometimes - but not always -
operating in reverse. This has potentially 
disastrous travel consequences for any 
passengers who were to catch a train in 
the opposite direction from their intended 
destination.  

The correct platform for trains going north to 
Carlisle is on the SAME SIDE as the houses and 
signal box; the correct platform for trains going 
south to Leeds is on the OPPOSITE side from 
the houses and signal box.  

 The Friends of the Settle-Carlisle line have 
reported this problem to Northern, who installed 
the displays, but any further reports noting date, 
time and if possible photos, might help in 
resolving it. 

Ruth Annison 

 Wensleydale Railway News 
 

All aboard the ‘Gin Train Experience’       
September 2nd and 16th, Oct 7th and 28th.  

We are pleased to announce that we will once 
again be hosting the Taplin and Mageean Gin 
Train. Enjoy a full range of their award winning 
Gin and Tonics from the comfort of a private 
carriage travelling through the spectacular 
Yorkshire Dales scenery on our Railway! 

 The train will depart Leyburn at 12.30pm. Sit 
back with a gin and enjoy the 45-minute journey 
to Leeming Bar. Next stop is a tour of the Taplin 
and Mageean distillery and presentation about 
their gins. For more details and to book - https://
wensleydale-railway.co.uk/gintrainexperience/. 

  The Afternoon Tea Train will be running on 
October 15th. Cost is  £45 per head – Children 
14 and under £25. For details and to book see 
https://wensleydale-railway.co.uk/leeming-bar-
and-leyburn-timetable-tea/. Explore the Dale 
between Leeming Bar and Leyburn on one of 
our heritage diesel trains. Start your journey at 
Leeming Bar and travel west up the dale to 
Leyburn before returning to Leeming Bar two 
hours later. There is free parking at Leeming 
Bar and the newly refurbished Station House 
takes you back in time to see what life was like 
at the Station in the 1920s. You can do this 
either before you start your journey or upon 
your return. All tickets are rovers so hop on or 
off where you want. 

Our afternoon tea services start when you 
arrive at Leeming Bar Station and you are 
shown to your table in our refurbished vintage 
coaches, which you will find set with laundered 
table cloths, fresh flowers and vintage china. A 
refreshing glass of fizz or orange juice will be 
served whilst the train is prepared for departure. 
After departure the train will head up the Dale 
whilst you are served with your choice of tea or 
coffee and a selection of freshly cut sandwiches.  

D BUSHBY 
Joiner/Cabinet Maker 

 

Doors, windows, staircases etc.  
made to measure.  

Skirtings, doors, shelves fitted and  
many more odd jobs. 

For a prompt and efficient service ring 
 

 David Bushby:  01969 666048  or  
07980 201579 

HAIR, NAILS AND 
AESTHETICS  

 

Aqua Facial 
Micro Needling Facial 

Scalp Micropigmentation 
IPL Laser Treatment 

Thread Vein Removal 
Skin Tag Removal 

Brow Microblading and Ombre 
Tel Hawes 01969 667449 

info@twistedah.com 

https://wensleydale-railway.co.uk/leeming-bar-and-leyburn-timetable-tea/
https://wensleydale-railway.co.uk/leeming-bar-and-leyburn-timetable-tea/
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Poetry in the Summer 
 

 Robert Powell and Sarah Wimbush. Saturday, 
2nd September at 2.00pm at  Holy Trinity 
Church, Wensley. Enjoy an hour of poetry with 
two well-known and long-established poets. 
Booking is not required.  Free! Donations 
welcome.  

Robert Powell was born in Canada and now 
lives in York. He has published four collections 
of poetry - Harvest of Light (2007), All (2015), 
Riverain (2018), and Lost and Found (2021). He 
was artist in residence with the Kone 
Foundation in 2018 and in 2019 produced Notes 
From a Border River, inspired by time in 
Northern Ireland during Brexit negotiations. He 
has worked with other artists on short films and 
performances, and is currently writer in 
residence at York Civic Trust.  

Sarah Wimbush is a Yorkshire poet and the 
recipient of a Northern Writers’ Award. Her first 
collection, Shelling Peas with My Grandmother 
in the Gorgiolands, was published with 
Bloodaxe in 2022. She has published two prize-
winning pamphlets: Bloodlines (Seren, 2020) 
and The Last Dinosaur in Doncaster 
(Smith|Doorstop, 2021). Her poems have 
recently appeared in Poetry Wales, Magma, 
Poetry Salzburg Review and in the celebratory 
Plath anthology, After Sylvia, (Nine Arches 
Press, 2022). www.visitchurches.org.uk  

At O’Reilly’s we provide a broad range of 
accountancy and taxation services to our clients. 

 
Our friendly and approachable team are 

dedicated to delivering a high standard of 
service throughout the year. 

 
We act for many individuals and businesses 

with different levels of complexities. 
 

For more information visit our website at  
www.o-reilly.co.uk or contact us on   01969 
667428 to arrange a free initial consultation. 

FOR ALL YOUR SEWING NEEDS 
 

Contact. Sheila Kearton at  
Woodhall, Askrigg 

Alterations and custom soft  furnishings 
            CURTAINS, ROMAN  

        BLINDS, CUSHIONS 
          DRESSMAKING AND    

       REPAIRS 
 

 

Tel 01969 663484 or 07800 576925 

Tuesday Hawes Fish Market 
 

Also door to door delivery every Friday. Pre-order or just 
turn up on a Friday at 

Askrigg Stone Cross. 9.30am to 10.45am 
Bainbridge playground. 11.00am to 11.30am 

West Burton 12noon to 12.30pm 
Thornton Rust W.I. Hall 12.45pm to 1.00pm 

Mobile 07711 989590 
Facebook Hawesfishmarket; 

Email Hawesfishmarket@gmail.com 

http://www.visitchurches.org.uk
http://www.o-reilly.co.uk
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The 105th Moorcock Show 

 

Time passes very quickly, and this year’s show 
will take place on  Sunday,  September 3rd at 
the show ground at Mossdale Farm, Thwaite 
Bridge which is on the Hawes/Sedbergh Road. 
Just follow the signs and you will get there. 

It is no longer just a sheep show, there are 
many other attractions which will interest and 
entertain you. Again, this year there will be the 
popular cookery demonstrations provided by a 
leading chef from the Aysgarth Falls Hotel.  

There will also be free adventure activities for 
the children; not forgetting our craft tent and the 
Hawes Silver Band who will be playing two 
sessions. 

If you have children who attend the Hawes 
Junior School, why not come along to see the 
pupils’ entries to out handwriting competition 
and find out who are the winners. Entry to the 
show is just £5 per adult, children are free. 

DalesBus and Little White Bus will be 
providing an extra bus to the Moorcock Show. 
The extra journey will leave the Dales 
Countryside Museum in Hawes at 12.10pm and 
return from the show at 2.30pm. Seats are just 
£4 return and must be booked online 
at www.trybooking.co.uk/CPQB. 

 This extra bus to/from the show will connect 
with the usual Sunday DalesBus 855 from 
Castle Bolton, Carperby, Askrigg and 
Bainbridge to Hawes so passengers from further 
down the dale can also easily visit the show. 
Tickets from Castle Bolton to Hawes should be 
bought on the bus as usual.  

Alternatively, passengers from Hawes can 
board the regular Sunday service 855 bus in 
Hawes at 10.10am, 4.10pm and 5.40pm and 
ask the driver to drop them at the showground. 
The bus will return to Hawes at 10.50am, 
4.35pm and 6.00pm. Single fares on this 
service are just £2 – pay the driver by cash or 

WHITE ROSE  
HOTEL 

 

Askrigg 
   01969 650515 

 

FRESH  LOCAL 
PRODUCE COOKED TO ORDER 

 

Real ales, friendly atmosphere 
 Lunches  noon - 2.00pm 

   Dinner  6.00pm - 9.00pm 
 

Sunday carvery,  
noon to 2.00pm 

Better Health Massage 
 

Mobile Therapist, 8am to 8pm, 7days 
Improve overall general well being, inside and out. 

 

Ruth Boddy MFHT, ITEC Dip. Massage 
         ruth@betterhealthmassage.co.uk 

 

Fully qualified and insured 

07773 781803    

www.betterhealthmassage.co.uk 

https://www.trybooking.co.uk/CPQB
mailto:ruth@betterhealthmassage.co.uk
http://www.betterhealthmassage.co.uk
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Dales Quoits League  
 

The season for the Dales Quoits League is all but 
over with only two games, postponed by 
weather, to be played out in Division Two. The 
league consists of 14 teams each of seven players 
split between two divisions. Teams generally 
represent pubs and are drawn from across 
Wensleydale. 

Division One has been won by Middleham 
Quoits Club with The Bridge, Grinton, coming 
second. Closer to home, The Fountain, Hawes, 
are top of Division Two and are playing it out 
with the George and Dragon, Aysgarth, Kirby 
Malzeard B and the White Rose, Askrigg. 

The Fountain, Hawes, are also heading to the 
final of the League KO Cup after beating White 
Rose, Askrigg, in the semi-final. The Fountain 
are facing Kirby Malzeard in the final at the 
Dalesman's Club after this issue goes to press. 

A special mention must also go to the Bolton 
Arms, Redmire, a team which was reformed 
from complete beginners just a few years ago and 
has always propped up the bottom of the league. 
Redmire's good humour and tenacity finally paid 
off last month when they won a match for the 
first time in years. For more information see the 
league's Facebook page The Dales Quoits 
League. 

 
Medieval Music in the Dales 

 

Theme: Transitions: The Fifteenth Century. 
September 8th to 10th at Bolton Castle and St 
Oswald's Church. Concerts, talks, workshops, 
one-to-one tutoring with leading musicians, 
music-making all around Bolton Castle, 
instrument makers selling their fascinating 
creations. Medieval Music in the Dales is the 
UK's only festival of medieval music and has got 
it all for music and history lovers! This year we 
are focusing on the fifteenth century, which 
means an incredible range of instruments and lots 
of glorious polyphony.  

  Come  along  to  Bolton  Castle  over  the 
weekend   to   get   a   taster   or   come   to   an 
evening   concert   in   St   Oswald's   on   Friday  
or  Saturday  evening  or  buy  a  Festival  Pass  
to access  all  the daytime  concerts  and  
workshops  and  enjoy the  evening  tavern  scene  
as  well.   More  info available at 
www.medievalmusicinthedales.co.uk.                 
Tel: 07931 357618 or 07720 118406. 
Email: medievalmusicinthedales@gmail.com. 

 Sycamore Hall News 
 

On Thursday, September 28th we will be 
holding a Coffee Morning in aid of Macmillan 
Cancer  Support. Please come along from 
10.30am to join us. If you wish to bring a 
donation of cakes we will be happy to accept 
these to sell at the event. 

We are now starting to think about the festive 
season and making plans for various celebrations 
- watch this space for more information in due 
course! In the meantime, we continue with our 
regular activities and the various businesses 
based here are ready and waiting to welcome 
you. - do visit us soon!  

More information on all our facilities and 
events can be obtained from Nicky Cooper, 
Housing Manager, on 0370-102-4055. 

 

 
 
 
 

Visitor Centre Open Daily  
 

Calvert’s & 1897 Coffee Shop  
Enjoy coffee & cake, light bites, delicious 
mains and our NEW Cheese Bar Menu. 

Scenic dog friendly garden 
Cheese & Gift Shop 

Cheese sampling and beautiful gifts 
‘Taste of Yorkshire’ Tasting Room 

Enjoy daily demos, guided pairings & 
delicious accompaniments.   

Family Fun! NEW Cheese Trail Quiz 
Join our Loyalty Card  
For 12 months FREE entry  

wensleydale.co.uk  
T: 01969 667664 

Basil Allen 
 

Lesley, Richard and the family of the late Basil 
Allen wish to express their sincere thanks to all 
relatives, friends and neighbours for the kind-
ness and sympathy shown and for the letters, 
cards and messages of condolence and support 
received following their recent sad loss.           

Special thanks to Dr Pain for all his care for 
Basil and Richard Sanderson Funeral Director 
for all his help and guidance. Finally, grateful 
thanks for the generous donations received in 
memory of Basil for Local Hawes Charities. 

https://www.medievalmusicinthedales.co.uk/
mailto:medievalmusicinthedales@gmail.com
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MFW Aga & Boiler Services  
Specialising in the servicing of Aga / Rayburn 

cookers and domestic oil boilers.  
All Dales area covered 

 

For service please contact Mike on:  
 

Phone: 01609 779751 Mobile: 07731 349276 

 
 
 
 
 

Seasoned Firewood  
Logs For Sale 

 

Hardwood and Softwood available. 
Bulk Bags, Bulk Loads and smaller 
bags available, also kindling bags. 
Can deliver locally – Hawes Area 

       

  01969 667916 after 5.00pm 
Mobile: 07974 507825 

any time; P.O.A  

 J.Parfitt Plumbing & Heating Ltd 
All aspects of domestic / commercial 

plumbing and heating work undertaken 
Phone: 01969 650665 
Mobile: 07882 005261 

www.parfittplumbing.co.uk 

2023 Tuesday Workshops at Chapel Gallery 
Hawes (all start 10am).             

 For details and other courses please contact 
Ellie at info@chapelgalleryhawes.com                                  

Or book via www.chapelgalleryhawes.com     
Burtersett Road, Hawes, DL8 3NP 

Date What Finish Price 

5th 
Sept 

Needle Felted 
Landscape 

4pm £65 

19th 
Sept 

Garden Inspired 
Rag Rug Panel 

4pm £55 

26th 
Sept 

Photography      
(start 9am) 

5pm £65 

http://www.parfittplumbing.co.uk
http://www.chapelgalleryhawes.com
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Penhill Ladies  
 

Our summer outing took place on a pleasantly 
sunny August 16th. Fosters coaches collected 
members and friends from Carperby, Redmire 
and Leyburn. Shibden Hall was our first stop 
where (after a coffee) the stunning building 
impressed us with its wooden panelling, artwork 
and artefacts giving us an impression of life in 
the 17th, 18th and 19th centuries in Halifax. The 
history of Anne Lister’s home (Gentleman Jack) 
fascinated all, and the parkland was appreciated 
in the good weather.  

 A brief transfer took us to Halifax centre 
where many of us enjoyed a delicious lunch at 
one of the many courtyard cafes and restaurants 
of the Piece Hall. This was followed by a 
perusal of the many boutique shops and maybe a 
trip into the main shopping area to visit Marks 
and Spencer or some such.  

A happy time for the Ladies of Wensleydale, 
thanks to all who made it happen. 

For our September 20th meeting we are 
delighted to have Peter Lohmeyer with us  
giving a talk entitled “Playboy and the 
Bunnies”. Peter used to work for the Telegraph 
newspaper, then at Playboy magazine and is a 
very entertaining speaker.   

Penhill Ladies meet in Carperby Village 
Institute at 7.30pm on the third Wednesday in 
the month. New members and visitors are 
warmly welcomed (Visitors normally £5 to 
include refreshments). 

For more details it’s Shelagh 01969 663958. 

R and B CONSTRUCTION 

                    Mr R T Parker 

                    Building and 
                    Roofing  Contractors 

Excavator and Operator Hire 

Extensions to Fine Restorations 

650151  or 07980 801026 
https://randbconstructionltd.co.uk  

https://randbconstructionltd.co.uk/page/gallery
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Cumbria Stove Centre 
Supply and installation of wood,  

coal and gas stoves. 

Flue and chimney lining services. 

Inglenook specialists. 

Fully qualified and experienced 
   Hetas engineers  
 

01539 821061 (day) - 01539 625227 (eve) 
SHOWROOM: 34a, Main Street, Staveley 

James Peacock SOLID FUEL 
MERCHANT Bainbridge 

Good quality fuels at competitive prices.   
Smokeless Fuel, Logs and Sticks all available. 

Deliveries in Wensleydale, Swaledale and 

Coverdale. No delivery too small. 
 

James Peacock PRIVATE HIRE 
 Bainbridge 

4-8 seats, Airport runs, pubs, stations, walking 
or cycling holiday, luggage transfers…… 

 

Tel: 01969 650212 / 650465 
Email: james-peacock@btconnect.com 

    Web: www.james-peacock.co.uk  

 Eco off-grid accommodation 
 

     Sleeps 4 
 
 Between Askrigg & Sedbusk 
   

    

  Available for short breaks from £75p/n 
     All details on our website 
 

  www.woolly-tup-hut.co.uk 

mailto:james-peacock@btconnect.com
http://www.james-peacock.co.uk
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September 
 

  1   Dominoes. Carperby Institute. 7.30pm. 
  2   Wensleydale Concert Series 7.30pm.         
       St. Andrew’s Aysgarth. See p. 27. 
  2   Poetry Readings. Wensley Church.   
       2.00pm. See p.14. 
  2   Gin Train Experience. See p. 13. 
  3   Moorcock Show. See p.15. 
  5   Askrigg Ladies Sing for Pleasure   
       7.30pm. See p. 35. 
  6   Muker Show. See p. 32. 
  7,14 Pink Pooch Photo Opportunity.   
       Scenic View Gallery, Reeth. 6pm-7pm. 
  8,9,10  Medieval Music. Bolton Castle.   
       See p. 16. 
  9   Reeth Memorial Hall Concert. 7.30pm.  
       See p. 7. 
  9   End of Hawes Library Summer             
       Reading Challenge. See p. 25. 
  9,10  Wath Morris Dancers. See p. 8. 
 10  Harvest Festival, Hardraw Church. 
       3.00pm. See p. 30. 
 15  Leyburn u3a talk. 10.00am at LACC.  
       See p. 25. 
 16  Wensleydale Concert Series 7.30pm.  
       St. Andrew’s Aysgarth. See p. 27. 
 16  Gin Train Experience. See p. 13. 
 17  Churches Together Harvest  
       Celebration. Hawes Market House.   
       6.30pm. See p. 7. 
 17  Dalesplay Table Top Sale. Hawes  
       Market Hall. 10am to 4pm. See p. 33. 
 19  Local History Group talk. 2.00pm. 
       Middleham Key Centre. See p.30. 
 19  Yvonne Peacock Surgery. Hawes  
       Community Office. 10am — noon.  
       See p. 25. 
 20  Penhill Ladies Talk. Carperby Village  
       Institute. 7.30pm. See p.18.   
 23  Hawes Junction Chapel. Harvest  
       Festival 7.30pm. See p.22. 
 23,26,30 Quaker Tapestry. Bainbridge  
       Meeting House. 11am -3pm. See p. 19. 
 29  Stalling Busk Schoolroom. Harvest  
       Festival. 7.30pm. See p. 8. 
 30  Reeth Memorial Hall Concert. 7.30pm.  
       See p. 7. 
 30  First Richmondshire Concert. £20 ticket 
       See p. 22. 
 30  Gospel Choir Concert. 4.00pm.  
       St. Andrew’s Church, Grinton.  
       See p.14. 

Bainbridge W.I. 
 

So, summer was nothing to write home about, 
but it didn’t stop our ladies from getting out and 
about. Admittedly, the Walking Group are 
always on tenterhooks as to whether they can 
venture out but they did manage a walk around 
Semerwater eventually in some good weather. 
Their next jaunt is one around (not up!) 
Addlebrough, which suggests that it won’t be 
too taxing, but you never know!  

The Lunch Club ladies galloped off to The 
Saddle Rooms for a ‘nosebag’ of delicious food 
and the Garden Club headed to the homes of 
two of our members in Marsett and Bainbridge 
to see what was growing in their gardens. They 
always come home with tips and ideas, and 
sometimes even seeds and cuttings. 

At our August meeting, we were joined by 
Colin Bailey who told us all about Blueboxt 
Productions. 

On Sunday, August 20th we were out on 
Bainbridge Village Green providing 
refreshments to those who had come along to 
the Bainbridge Motor Club Vintage MotorFest. 
Despite the less than ideal weather that week we 
were fortunate to have a nice day and a steady 
trade. 

Don’t forget that our September meeting on 
Thursday 21st is an Open Meeting where we 
welcome anyone who would like to join us for 
the evening (no charge) at Bainbridge Village 
Hall. We will have a demonstration of flower 
arranging by Amy Fairburn of Leyburn, 
followed by refreshments. The evening starts at 
7.30pm - do come along. 

The Committee have been very busy and have 
now planned the programme for 2024 which 
includes not only our monthly meetings but also 
numerous trips and activities. It is already 
sounding like a busy and fun year!   

For more details of membership or any of our 
events, please contact Nicola Robinson 
(President) on 65080. 

SEPT WHAT’S ON LISTING;   
please add these dates to your Diary 

Wensleydale Craft Fairs 
Quality crafts by local and regional 

makers 
at the Market House, Hawes 

       9-10  September 
     23-24  September      
   www.wensleyfairs.co.uk                      

 Tel: 07857 439450 

http://www.wensleyfairs.co.uk
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‘Seedtime and Harvest’ 
 

With July being one of the wettest on record and 
August not feeling a great deal better, many of 
us are perhaps looking to September with the 
hope of an Indian summer; some late sunshine 
and welcome warmth before we consider 
reorganising the wardrobe and promoting the 
woolly jumpers back into circulation.  

As children return to school and the summer 
holiday season draws to a close the rhythm of 
life in the dale changes once again and the great 
two day sheep show and sale in Hawes comes 
around once more filling the air with noise, 
chatter and anticipation. I have come to love the 
excited expectation that this time of year brings 
as the dedication and skill of our farmers is 
displayed and celebrated at this and other 
similar events. As a church in the Upper Dale 
we pray regularly for the fruitfulness of the land 
and for all those who work it, that they might 
know ‘the favour of the Lord blessing the work 
of their hands’ Psalm 90:17   

 

September also brings the celebration of 
harvest in chapels and churches across the 
county and the Benefice of Upper Wensleydale 
will once again be hosting and enjoying a range 
of festivities both outdoors and in. As so many 
parts of the world continue to experience hunger 
it’s right to be grateful for all that we have.                           
Our very particular ‘Yorkshire Harvest 
Celebration’ gives a Wensleydale ‘twist’ to the 
season and is based on an ancient tradition of 
offering and giving thanks for a range of locally 
associated goods such as wool, milk and cheese. 
Details of these and other services are given and 
it would be lovely to welcome you to any of 
them.                        

In the meantime, no matter what the weather 
might bring, we hold to God’s promise that, ‘As 
long as the earth endures seedtime and harvest 
will never cease.’  Genesis 8:22  

The Lord bless you and keep you. 

 
 

  



 

22 

 

Hawes Junction Chapel 
 

Mount Zion, Garsdale Head, LA10 5PT 

Saturday, September 23rd at 7.30pm 

Harvest Festival with East Witton Male 
Voice Choir 

Light refreshments will be served at the close 
of the service. 

Richmondshire Concerts  
 

Last year we celebrated the 75th Season of 
Richmondshire Concerts.  Our 76th Season 
builds on our success and promises to be 
superb, with an outstanding line-up of 
concerts.   

 The Season opens on September 30th with 
the Carice Singers.  Twelve fabulous soloistic 
singers present a beautifully conceived garland 
of part-songs by Elgar, Coleridge-Taylor and 
Rebecca Clarke.  

Two  superb  string  quartets  have been 
programmed this season: the top-
notch Marmen and Maxwell Quartets.  Two 
concerts feature unusual combinations of 
instruments: Trio Meister Raro explore the 
mellow combination of clarinet, viola and piano 
with a mix of well-known masterpieces and 
wonderful curiosities; the Britten Oboe 
Quartet present a fascinating collection of 
works for oboe and string trio.  The 
brilliant Katona Twins Guitar Duo bring Bach, 
Beatles, drama, Spanish flair and gypsy jazz to 
round off the season. 

Details and really easy online ordering are 
at rsconcerts.org.  Adult concert tickets are £20 
and an amazingly good-value Season Ticket 
lets you enjoy all six concerts for £60. 

 If you prefer to pick up tickets in person, go 
to Castle Hill Bookshop in Richmond (cash or 
cheque only). Rather send a cheque?  If you're 
on our mailing list and haven't already bought 
tickets, we'll send you a paper order form in a 
few weeks. 

Whether you're a returning regular or a first-
time visitor, we look forward to welcoming you 
to our friendly, informal, still-thriving concert 
society.  If you have any questions, 
email info@rsconcerts.org to get a reply from a 
real person. 

 

Orthopaedic Massage 

Back & neck pain, strains & sprains 
Nerve injuries, sciatica, chronic pain 

Robust Covid-Secure 
procedures in place 

 

Clinic in Hawes 

07975 999373 
Find me on Facebook   www.reflex-om.com 

R and B CONSTRUCTION 

                    Mr R T Parker 

                    Building and 
                    Roofing  Contractors 

Excavator and Operator Hire 

Extensions to Fine Restorations 

650151  or 07980 801026 
https://randbconstructionltd.co.uk  

http://rsconcerts.org/
mailto:info@rsconcerts.org
https://randbconstructionltd.co.uk/page/gallery
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 Yorebridge Sport and 
Leisure Centre 

 

The Wensleydale Centre,  Askrigg.  
Tel. 01969 650060 

Yoga classes 

We are delighted that we will soon be offering 
yoga classes with Michelle, starting with a taster 
class on Tuesday, September 12th from 
2.00pm-3.00pm with classes then starting from 
October 10th.  Costs are £10 drop-in or £34 for 
a block of 4 classes.  Michelle is an advanced 
yoga teacher, teacher trainer and yoga therapist.  
Please contact her directly for more details at: 
yogamichelle@ymail.com 

Soft Play - We now have a dedicated room 
which is available for hire  - £5 per family for 2 
hours or why not try our monthly subscription 
£15 unlimited use? For social, active play with 
your babies and pre-school child. Book and pay 
online. 

Booking and enquiries can be made via our 
website www.yorebridgesportandleisure.co.uk 
or email admin@yorebridge-sport.co.uk or 
telephone 01969 650060.  

Fitness classes  - via zoom or live class as 
indicated. Booking is essential for all classes. 

Get summer fit with Millie;  

Move and Tone – Wednesday (live) 7.00pm. 
Aerobics session to music followed by core 
strength exercises for toning.  (cost £7) 

Circuits – Saturday (live) 7.00pm. High 
intensity workout. 

Or try our high intensity Bootcamp Tuesday 
and Thursday 6.00am – get that morning 
metabolism boost that lasts throughout the day. 

Fit for Life  - Mondays (zoom) 9.15am -
10.15am. Building and Maintaining Strength to 
live life your way. 

Tennis - Mondays (live) 6.00pm. Social 
tennis weather permitting. Get in touch to join 
this group. 

Walking Circuit  - Wednesdays (zoom) 
9.15am - 10.15am. Exercises to keep active 
people, active. 

Strong and Able – Fridays (live) 11.00am. 
Maintain your ability to get out and enjoy life, 
build muscle tone, stability around movement 
and keep flexible and mobile around joints. 
Standing and chair based exercise. 

Going on holiday to France? We also offer 
Conversational French – Tuesdays (zoom) 
9.30pm – 10.45pm. Cost is £5 per session.  

Gym facility and membership – Need a 
flexible gym membership that will allow you to 
have a great workout to meet your needs? We 
have a fully equipped gym with a variety of kit 
to suit everyone’s workout needs. 

There are a number of different gym 
membership packages including 6 month 
memberships; monthly pay as you go; couples, 
student and junior memberships as well as guest 
day passes. One to one training sessions are also 
available. 

MICHAEL MOORE & SON 
BUILDER AND PLASTERER 

Family Business  Est 1906 
 

Alterations, pointing, stonework,  
Roof work, garden patios, paths,  

plastering, insulated plaster 
boarding,  

Over-skimming Artex walls and 
ceilings, tiling walls and floors,  
underfloor heating, PVC sash 

windows.  
NO VAT TO PAY 

 

Tel: 01969 667045  
Mob: 07968 684942  

Hawes  DL8 3NS 

http://www.yorebridgesportandleisure.co.uk
mailto:admin@yorebridge-sport.co.uk
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September Update 
 

Supporting our activities 

August was busy with very little time to catch a 
breather! While our sessions for young people 
paused for the holidays, the time was replaced 
with rehearsals for upcoming events. We are 
disappointed that not everyone was able to see 
the first performance by the Leyburn Jazz 
Collective but there is another opportunity as part 
of the Jazz Festival in October. This is a free 
event, but you still need to book your tickets to 
avoid disappointment.  

Don’t forget on Friday, September 15th we 
host our final coffee morning at Leyburn 
Methodist Church Hall. Friday 29th is our 
annual Quiz Night - Simon Eastwood at The 
Aysgarth Falls Café and Gift Shop. Tickets are 
£12 (including lasagne). The deadline to enter 
our Grand Prize Draw is also approaching. Prizes 
include colour TV, bluetooth speakers, hampers 
and vouchers to name a few. Tickets cost £1 and 
the closing date for entries is Saturday, 
September 30th. Do get in touch if you would 
like to enter and support the charity. 

Taking part in our activities 

There are more ways to take part in Leyburn 
Jazz Festival this year. You can see the full 
programme in our printed brochure or by visiting 
the festival website at leyburnjazz.co.uk.  

The Leyburn Jazz Collective - Sessions are 
open to all ages to take part and enjoy making-
music in a relaxed and friendly environment. We 
meet Tuesdays 7.00pm - 9.30pm.  

Young People’s workshops with Paul Edis. 
This year, there will be two afternoon 
workshops for 11-19yrs held on Saturday, 
September 23rd and October 7th. Some 
playing experience is desired. Other ages 
considered. Participants will then give a 
sharing performance at the Jazz Festival on 
October 21st. 

Play, Record, Perform - our regular session 
for 11-19yrs will run on Sundays 2.00pm -

5.00pm at Thoralby Village Hall. Other ages are 
considered, do get in touch. We will also be 
running some Get Musical sessions soon for 6-
11yrs as an introduction to group music-making.   

Want to with us in the music and creative 
industries? 

As well as our many volunteering 
opportunities, we are thrilled to announce we are 
launching a new project. Raising Creative 
Aspirations is backed by Youth Music, a national 
charity. We have an exciting opportunity for 
young people aged 18-25yrs who are interested 
in developing their creative ideas and career 
potential in the music industries. The roles are 
varied, freelance contracts, flexible hours, office 
or home working and include development time 
for personal projects. Contact us to arrange an 
informal chat to find out more and discuss your 
creative goals and aspirations.  

To find out more or register your interest 
please contact Colin Bailey on 07711 21169 or 
admin@blueboxt.org. 

 

Mabel and Maisy’s Mini 
Emporium 

 

Located at Sonja’s Hair Salon, 
Sycamore Hall Bainbridge 

 

New Stock Now In. Offering quality greetings 
cards, Scented candles and much more. 

 

Please call in to browse our stock 
 

Open Thursday, Friday and Saturday 
 

Tel: 07415 567976 for more information 
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Hawes Community Office News 
 

The Library Summer Reading Challenge runs 
until September 9th, so children have a week to 
get their books read and back to the library 
where they can collect their medals and 
certificates - well done to all those who have 
taken part this year, a really good effort by all 
involved. 

Our local County Councillor, Yvonne 
Peacock, will be holding another Surgery on 
Tuesday, September 19th, 10.00am to noon, 
so please do come along and ask questions or 
share any concerns. 

Hawes Post Office is now offering a new 
passport photo service. Although our Post 
Office branch is categorised as too small to offer 
HM Passport or DVLA licence renewal 
services, we can offer printed and digital photos 
that you may need for driving licences, 
passports, visas, other licences, ID badges etc.  

As we head towards another winter, the 
County Council has launched its latest Home 
Upgrade Grant (HUG2). This is available to 
help homes that are not on mains gas and have 
poor quality insulation and inefficient heating 
systems. The link is on our Facebook page for 
those of you who do digital - for those who don't 
do digital, please call in and ask us about this. 

Finally, we are going to be working with 
Community First Yorkshire to offer computer IT 
sessions in the library. These can be for absolute 
beginners, or for those who know their way 
around an email or Facebook but would like to 
be able to confidently access government, 
financial or health services safely. 

Please pop in and see us if you would like to 
know more about these or any other services we 
offer, or you would like us to offer, in the 
Community Office. 

Leyburn and District u3a Group 
 

The September meeting is on Friday 15th - 
Poetry by John Anderson. Doors open at 
10.00am at the Arts and Community Centre, 
Richmond Road, Leyburn. DL8 5DL. 

 Meetings are held the third Friday of every 
month.  Visitors and new members always 
welcome.  Annual Membership is just £12 or 
£20 for two people at the same address.  For 
details contact Sue Mellish on 01748 850471 or 
email susiemellish@gmail.com. 

A comprehensive, friendly veterinary 
service treating animals large and small 

 24 hour emergency service. 
Open Surgery 

Monday-Friday 9.00-9.30am and 2.00- 2.30pm 
Saturday morning 9.00-9.30am 

(appointments available at other times) 

01969 650263 

Edgley Garage, Aysgarth, 
Leyburn, North Yorkshire,  

DL8 3AD 
01969 663094 

edgleygarage@yahoo.com 
MOT testing; Full servicing; 

Air conditioning service; 
Brakes, clutches and all 

general repairs to vehicles. 

 

mailto:susiemellish@gmail.com
mailto:edgleygarage@yahoo.com
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Date For Your Diary 
 

Saturday, 0ctober 21st - 2.30pm at St. 
Margaret’s Church, Hawes 

Free entry (Donations to organ restoration 
fund) 

Malcolm Carruthers - Organist for the Upper 
Wensleydale Benefice presents an afternoon of 
Classic movie themes. 

Look out for further details in next month’s 
Newsletter. 

Last Month’s Mystery Picture  
 

Last month’s mystery picture showed a stone 
post with unusual cut-outs on it.  There are 
several posts like this which can be found in 
Coverdale.  These posts used to be one of the 
sides of old ‘gates’ in the area. The other post 
would just have the holes in it (see picture on 
left, below)  rather than the L-shaped slots (see 
picture on right).   Wooden ‘poles’ would then 
be slotted into the holes. These could be easily 
removed by the farmer – but not by a sheep or 
cow. 

J. W. COCKETT & SON 
Family Butchers  

Estd. 1854 
 

Wholesale & Retail Bakers 
Main Street, Hawes  
 Tel  01969 667251   

 

Best Quality Meats  
High Class Baking 

Freezer Orders Supplied 

 
 

Everyone is warmly welcomed to join us for lunch at Stone 
House Hotel, with dishes to satisfy all appetites. And for 

this September only, you can enjoy a 10% discount on our 
delicious Walkers’ Platter!  

 
The Walkers’ Platter is already a firm favourite with our 

guests, and includes mini Yorkshire beef burgers, 
homemade fish goujons, sausage rolls, loaded fries, 

coleslaw, ham hock terrine, homemade chutney, crusty 
bread, chocolate brownie and sweet treats  – simply quote 

code “Walkers Welcome” for your discount. 
 

Call our friendly reception team on 01969 667571 to book 
your table. We hope to see you soon. 

Mystery Picture 
 

Last month’s Mystery Picture was taken in 
Coverdale (see article below). 

This unassuming old ‘barn’ used to be have the 
lovely name of ’Sod Hall’ on old OS maps ( up 
to about 1912)  but can you identify where you 
would find it? 

Rhodes Pet & Wildlife Supplies 
The Neukin, Market Place, Hawes 

 

 07376 056998  
   www.rhodespetshop.co.uk 
           rhodespetshop@outlook.com 

   Open 9.30am-5.00pm  
   Closed  Wed and Sun 

http://www.rhodespetshop.co.uk
mailto:rhodespetshop@outlook.com
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Wensleydale Concert Series  
 

It is hard to believe that we end our 2023 series 
this month, it seems like only yesterday I was 
writing about our first concert in May. This year 
has seen some really superb musicians visiting 
Wensleydale and September is going to be no 
exception! 

On Saturday, September 2nd we are 
privileged to welcome cellist Moray Welsh. 
Moray moved to Leyburn a few years ago but 
he has had a long and very distinguished 
international career as a soloist, 
chamber musician and for many years he led the 
cello section of the London Symphony 
Orchestra. He is joined by Martin Roscoe who 
is one of the busiest and highly respected British 
pianists of his generation. Their concert features 
Rachmaninoff's tremendous sonata for piano 
and cello, a set of variations and a sonata by 
Beethoven. 

Our final concert, on Saturday, September 
16th features the amazing French Horn player 
Ben Goldscheider (right) together with Huw 
Watkins. This will be Huw's second visit to the 
series. He is not only a brilliant pianist (often 
described as the busiest and most adaptable 
pianist on the British stage) but also a prolific 
composer. Ben won the brass section of the 
BBC Young Musician of the Year in 2016 and 
since then he has developed a brilliant career as 
a soloist and chamber musician, indeed as I put 
together the programme for the series in 2022 I 
was listening to him playing a concerto at the 
BBC Proms in the Albert Hall. Their concert is 

hugely varied, with music that appeals to all 
tastes including Beethoven, Ravel, Schumann, 
Rachmaninoff and also includes a work by Huw 
Watkins and more. A great end to our 2023 
series of concerts. 

Both concerts are at 7.30pm in St Andrew's 
Church, Aysgarth and tickets cost £15 (or £1 for 
anyone in full time education). You can also 
preorder a printed programme for £1 extra. If 
possible, please book in advance. You can find 
full details and order tickets online at our 
website www.wensleydaleconcertseries.co.uk or 
our ticket agent TicketSource by phone on 0333 
666 3366 (quote date, Wensleydale Concert 
Series and the musicians’ names).  

Parking is at the special rate of £1.50 in the 
Falls Carpark (just up the hill from the church). 
If you have mobility issues there is limited 
parking at the church. Any other questions 
please call Carol or Liz on 01969 663026. 

The Iron Maiden 
Not enough hours in the day? 

Fed up of never ending ironing? 
My ironing service is definitely a way of buying back 

much needed quality time in a busy life! 

Tracy Hume 
07527 796523 or 01969 666048. 

Can arrange collection/delivery 

Dales Dance 
School of Performing Arts 

 

Ballet for boys and girls 
From the age of 3 years 

 

Modern Dance/Jazz 
For children and teenagers 

 

Tap for children and adults 
 

For more information please contact: 
 

Hannah M. Smith RAD RTS AISTD 
07794 009857 or 

hannah.dalesdance@gmail.com 
 

www.dalesdance.com 
Askrigg, Aysgarth, Hawes & Leyburn 

http://www.wensleydaleconcertseries.co.uk
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Entries Now Open for our Children’s 
Story Writing Competition  

 

The Newsletter team invites primary school 
children to enter a story in our 2023 
competition.  Your story must be under 500 
words long and can be about anything that 
captures your imagination. The new rule this 
year is that you must start your story with the 
words “What are you doing here?” 

The competition was set up 5 years ago in 
memory of our late editor Alan Watkinson who 
always encouraged young people to explore 
their creative writing skills.  Last year we had a 
wonderful variety of great stories that 
entertained and impressed our judge.  

There are two categories in the competition; 
those in years 3 and 4 and those in years 5 and 
6. There are wonderful prizes to be won and 
winning stories will appear in the February 
edition of the newsletter.  Local Primary schools 
will be encouraging children to enter and can 
help with advice and access to computers. 

So let your imagination run wild and email 
your story to uwnlinput@gmail.com by Friday, 
November 10th. 

Prizes 

The winner in each age group will receive a 
£50 book voucher and a trophy to keep. 

The runners up in each age group will receive 
a £25 book voucher and all entrants will receive 
a certificate. 

The winning stories will be published in the 
February edition of the UWNL.  

The winning children will be invited to be 
correspondents for the newsletter for a year.   

The winning children’s Primary School will 
hold the Alan Watkinson Memorial Shield for 1 
year and will also receive a book voucher for 
encouraging and collating entries.  

How To Enter 

Write your story – it must be type written and 
between 300 and 500 words long (your school 
can help you with access to computers and 
email). 

Email your entry to uwnlinput@gmail.com. 

Ensure your name, year group, and the name 
of your school is sent in with your entry. 

Entries need to reach us by midnight on 
Friday, November 10th. 

Rules 

Your story must be between 300 and 500 
words long. 

Only one entry per person. The story must be 
your own original work and you must have your 
parent/guardian’s permission to enter. 

Entrants must be in years 3-6 at the time of 
entering, attending a local Primary School 
and resident in the UWNL area. 

The judge’s decision is final and no 
correspondence will be entered into.  

The winners and runners-up will be notified 
by email via their school by on December 8th. 
Prizes will be awarded in local schools in 
January 2024. 

The UWNL reserves the right to publish any 
story entered into the competition. 

Nestled in the heart of Wensleydale, Yorebridge 
House offers a combination of luxury services 

including overnight stays in our beautiful hot tub 
rooms or house rooms, fine dining in our 3 rosette 
restaurant, light bites, afternoon teas, weddings and 

private functions. 
With a welcoming roaring fire and beautiful views 

across the dales, you can sit back and relax the 
moment you step through our doors. 

 

We are open seven days a week 
Light bites served between 12noon - 3pm 

Dinner is served between 6.30pm - 8.30pm 
Sunday lunch available 12noon  - 2pm 

Please contact us using the details below to make a reservation. 
 

www.yorebridgehouse.co.uk 
enquiries@yorebridgehouse.com 

01969 652060 
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Events at LACC 
 

Thursday, September 7th at 7.00pm. Live 
Event Cinema. Madama Butterfly on the 
Lake   (12A TBC). £12 (or £6 for our 
Volunteers). 

Tuesday, September 12th at 2.00pm. Live 
Event Cinema - André Rieu’s 2023 Maastricht 
Concert: Love Is All Around. £12 (or £6 for our 
Volunteers, or £10 for Tuesday Club members). 

Saturday, September 16th 11.00am to 
4.00pm. Social Event. Community Shed Family 
Fun Day. 

We’ve already ordered the fine weather! There 
will be lots going on, for all ages, including 
demonstrations of crafts, activities for young 
people, a ‘Bloke Stuff’ stall of useful (?) old 
tools etc, Target Golf, Splat the Rat, Spin the 
Wheel, Giant Buzz Wheel etc. Come along and 
have a coffee and home made cake in our café. 
Get the date in your diaries! It’s free entry. 

Our Knit and Natter group are busy making 
poppies again for Remembrance events in 
November. If you are able to knit or crochet or 
sew, and wish to support, all contributions will 
be appreciated at the Centre. 

For all our  events go to the website 
www.leyburnartscentre.com. 

WENSLEYDALE TREE and 
 HORTICULTURAL SERVICES (Est. 1995) 

DAVID ALLEN ( HND Arboriculture) 
CHARLIE ALLEN ( BSc Arboriculture) 

Fully insured (£5million) professional tree work: 
felling, crown thinning etc.   

Petrol log splitter and woodchipper for hire.  
Tree stump removal.  

Hedge establishment and maintenance. 
 Supply/ planting of forest/ ornamental trees. 

Fruit tree maintenance. Weed control services. 
 treesinhawes@gmail.com 

01969 667364 or 07811 576108 

Bear Cottage Interiors  
Curtains & Blinds,  
Fabric & Interiors 
Market Place Hawes 

01969 666077 
Email julie@bearcottageinteriors.co.uk 

Website www.bearcottageinteriors.co.uk 

Sycamore  
Country Store 

Now Open Inside  

  Yoga Fusion  
 

Guided by Janesse. 

A combination of light cardio 
dance inspired warm up, yoga 

practice and meditation. 
Beginers to intermediate. 

Fridays 7.15pm - 8.15pm at the Nash, 
Hawes.  To book please email 

yogafusionbyj@gmail.com 

https://www.leyburnartscentre.com/
mailto:julie@bearcottageinteriors.co.uk
http://www.bearcottageinteriors.co.uk
mailto:yogafusionbyj@gmail.com


 

30 

Middleham and The Dales Local 
History Group 

 

Middleham Key Centre, Tuesday, September 
19th  at 2.00pm.  

Granny Hogg's Old Tin Trunk – secrets of a 
Dales family by Chris Hogg. 

Chris Hogg, a retired professional 
photographer and film maker is descended from 
families which have lived in Coverdale and 
Wensleydale for well over 250 years, these are 
the Hoggs, Storeys and Watsons.  

His grandmother Amelia Hogg died aged 82 
in 1967 and was laid to rest with her husband 
John among their kith and kin in Coverham 
Churchyard. In due course he inherited a 
battered old tin trunk which had belonged to 
Amelia. Work and family commitments meant 
that the trunk, apart from an occasional raid for 
family photographs, remained to one side and 
largely ignored until Chris retired. 

When he eventually found the time to explore 
the contents it became clear that the 
photographs, ephemera, books and objects 
located inside revealed a personal family 
history, answering questions, opening up stories 
and giving insights into a way of Dales life 
which is now long gone.  

Members, new members and visitors are 
always  welcome,  annual membership is £12 
for nine meetings and visitors can attend for £3 
per meeting. For more information contact 
Tony  Keats on  01969 640136 or 
dotandtonyk@btinternet.com. 

Old Photographs and 
Advertisements 

 

Here is another page from ‘Hawes and its 
Immediate Neighbourhood – An Illustrated 
Guide for Visitors’ which features some well-
known  Dales surnames.   

Harvest Festival 
 

The Reverend Dave Clark will lead the Harvest 
Festival Service at Hardraw Church on Sunday, 
September 10th at 3.00pm followed by a 
Bring and Share afternoon tea.  Everyone 

welcome. 

Market Valuations for Tax Planning,  
Lending, Compensation and Council Tax 

purposes 

Sykes House in Askrigg 
Grocery Shop, Tea Room and B&B 

Shop Open 7 days a week 
Tearoom open Tuesday-Sunday, . 

Enquire for group bookings 
B&B bookings at 

www.sykeshouse.co.uk 
 01969 650535 

mailto:dotandtonyk@btinternet.com
http://www.sykeshouse.co.uk
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  Hawes Indoor Bowling Club 
 

During the Autumn and Winter months the 
Hawes Indoor Bowling Club meets every 
Tuesday at 7.30pm in the Market House for a 
friendly game of indoor bowls. New members 
(male and female) are  always  welcome.   

    No previous experience is necessary, so why 
not come along and have a go.  You might have 
a hidden talent or just enjoy the company and 
the light  exercise.  Ring Geoff on 07745 
536728 or Barry on 01969 667458 if you have 
any queries. 

Aysgarth Garage Shop and Post 
Office.  Tel 663900 

 

Our store offers a wide range of goods fresh, 
frozen, household, auto accessories, tools, pet 
food, stationery and newspapers. 
We have fresh bread, sandwiches, pasties, fruit 
and vegetables, milk and dairy including some 
specialist cheeses and an excellent selection of 
beer, wine and soft drinks, snacks and 
confectionery. 
Shop hours are 07.30-18.00 Mon-Sunday 
In September 2022, we opened a Post Office at 
Aysgarth Garage which is integrated into the 
retail area and offers customers a wide range 
of Post Office services from posting letters and 
parcels to collecting and returning online 
items. It also offers banking services including 
cash withdrawal, deposits and bill payments. 
Post Office hours are 09.00-13.00 Mon-Sat. 
Tel  663900 

     Dales Forge 
          Metalcrafts 

   Tel: 07729 105466 

           

   Unit 5, Raynes Court 

   Hawes, North Yorks. 

dalesforge@btinternet.com 

We provide a broad range of accountancy 
and taxation services to our clients. 

Please feel free to contact Martin or Hazel. 
 

E-mail:  
info@yorkshiredalesaccountancy.co.uk 

 

Telephone: 01969 678128 
 

Website: 
www.yorkshiredalesaccountancy.co.uk 

mailto:info@yorkshiredalesaccountancy.co.uk
http://www.yorkshiredalesaccounatncy.co.uk
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Corn Mill Tearoom, Bainbridge 
Homemade produce including,  

Breakfasts, Light Snacks, Lunches,     
Afternoon Tea and Ice-creams. 

Also Outside catering;   
menus adaptable to every occasion - par-

ty, family celebration,  
working or packed lunch.  

For more details and opening times. 
Tel  650769 / 650212 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

2023 Muker Show 
 

The 116th Grand Annual Show will be held in 
Muker on Wednesday, September 6th. 

A small traditional agricultural show in idyllic 
Upper Swaledale. Run by volunteers, nothing 
fancy, just good old community spirit. 

Bring your chairs, sun hats, brollies and 
wellies (just in case) and enjoy a day of 
Swaledale sheep showing, sheep dog running, 
produce, crafts and horticulture exhibits. Watch 
the children's sports and the famous Fell Race. 
All accompanied by the magnificent sounds of 
Muker Silver Band.  Finish your day by joining 
the band in the village for community singing at 
5.00pm.  

A traditional catering tent provides 
refreshments on the show field and afternoon 
teas are available in the village hall from 
2.00pm onwards. . Please note that the catering 
tent is CASH ONLY. 

The show opens at 10.00am with the 
procession of officials and judges from tye 
Farmers Arms led by Muker Band. 

Visitor Information; 

Entry Fee: Adults £10; Children (5-15years) 
£2, under 5 free. Catalogue £2. Entry is paid for 
at the show field gate on the day. Entry tickets 
cannot be purchased in advance. 

Free car parking is provided. Follow the 
signage in the village. Disabled parking: Blue 
badge holders can use the reserved parking area 
adjacent to the show field. To access this on 
show day, drive into the village centre and 
follow "permit holders only" signs to the show 
field. A steward will direct you to the parking. 
You do not need to apply in advance. 

Well behaved dogs are permitted on the show 
field but must be kept on a fixed lead. 
Dogs are not permitted in the sheep pen area.  

Further information and entry forms for the 
various competition categories can be obtained 
by visiting info@mukershow.co.uk. 

 
 

⚫ City & Guilds qualified 
⚫ Fully insured   ⚫ Certificates issued 
⚫ Prompt professional service 
⚫ Bird guards and cowls fitted 
⚫ NO MESS - NO FUSS! 

 

Martin Tradewell 
QUALIFIED CHIMNEY SWEEP 

01969 640099 
Glenside, Horsehouse, Leyburn. DL8 4TS 
Email: martin@daleschimneysweep.co.uk 

W.S.HARTLE 
FAMILY BUTCHER, WEST BURTON 

Best Quality Meat, West Burton Lamb, 
Homemade Sausages and Burgers, 

Free Local Delivery and Freezer Orders  
Tel: David on  01969 663302 or visit 

www.hartlebutchers.co.uk 

 

Are you unhappy with the look or fit 
of your existing dentures?                        

WE CAN HELP                                                
Our in-house Clinical Dental Technician Mark 

can provide quality bespoke dentures 
designed to  your individual needs 

DENTURE PROBLEMS? 

Website: www.orcharddentallab.co.uk 
Email: info@orchardentallab.co.uk 

 1 The Villas, Bridge Street, Bedale,  DL8 2AB  

 To  Book  
FREE  

Consultation  CALL  
01677 422968 

mailto:martin@daleschimneysweep.co.uk
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Our holiday club this summer has been filled 
with  laughter and  fun. Our theme was  ‘the 
seaside’, the children enjoyed making 
aquariums,  decorating  frisbees  and  yoyos  to 
take  home,  making  kites,  playing  with  the 
beach balls and lots more. We have welcomed 
some new children into the setting over the 
summer  and  the  diary  is  filling  up  fast  for 
Autumn/ Winter 2023/2024  with  very  limited 
spaces  left  available.  If  you  are  wanting  to 
join  the  setting  we  do  advise  you  to  get  in 
touch as soon as possible by emailing 
dalesplay1@btconnect.com and we can 
arrange to show you around and advise what 
spaces we have left available. 

Our next Table Top sale will be held on 
Sunday, September 17th in Hawes Market 
Hall, 10.00am - 4.00pm. Come along for 
homemade refreshments, a wide range of stalls 
and a go on our tombola. All money raised will 
be put towards refurbishing the children’s story 
corner in our Ducklings room. We would be 
very grateful for any tombola prizes you are 
able to donate. They can be left in our 
collection tub in our main entrance. 

Dalesplay continues to offer a food bank 
from our  main  entrance, our shelves are 
stocked with food  items  and  toiletries,  
please  do come and help yourself if you need 
anything, we are open 8.00am - 5.30pm 
Monday - Friday. Alternatively you can email 
us at dalesplay1@btconnect.com and we can 
confidentially arrange to get some food to you, 
With rising living costs we understand it can 
be difficult. 

PINKtober in the Dales  
 

In October Reeth and Grinton will be turning 
pink to raise awareness and vital funds for 
breast cancer research on behalf of CRUK. A 
month long programme of events has been 
planned and supported by local businesses. 
The month kicks off with a walk from Reeth 
green at 2.00pm on October 1st to 
Grinton supported by Reeth’s fabulous band. 
The month will end with an open invitation to 
join us in Reeth Community Orchard to 
celebrate our efforts and hold a candle 
ceremony. Helen’s Hearts of a Hope will be 
the centre piece with a tree filled with pink 
hearts with messages of hope to beat this 
disease together.  Hearts available to buy in 
Reeth businesses.  

 Reeth and Grinton will be decorated pink all 
month thanks to the army of wonderful 
volunteers from all around the country who 
have been tirelessly knitting and sewing pink 
bunting. There will be many events throughout 
the month including a fashion show, quiz 
nights, music events, craft fair, head shave, 
pink pooch photo exhibition, Great Dales bake 
off and coffee morning and much more. Hope 
there is something to interest everyone.  Scenic 
View have kindly offered to photograph your 
pooch and photos will form part of the 
exhibition. Pink pooch bandanas are available 
in the Scenic View gallery and the Kings 
Head for £3. 

We hope this will be a truly memorable 
month and raise as much money as possible 
whilst having great fun in the community in 
the process. We hope you can come along and 
support CRUK and help us raise as much 
money as possible. If you would like to get 
involved, donate a raffle or a pink tombola 
prize or buy a ticket for an event please contact 
me on Pinktoberinthedales@gmail.com. 

 

Firewood 
Seasoned hardwood logs 

 

Tel:  01969 662692   
 Mob:  07970 629227 

mailto:dalesplay1@btconnect.com
mailto:dalesplay1@btconnect.com
mailto:Pinktoberinthedales@gmail.com
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Thank you for the Music 
 

Would you like to sing? The following groups 
are preparing for the Autumn season full of 
lovely music. 

Askrigg Ladies Sing for Pleasure, now in its 
thirteenth year, meet on the 1st and 3rd 
Tuesdays of the month in Askrigg Village Hall 
at 7.30pm, commencing on Tuesday, 
September 5th. 

East Witton Male Voice Choir, now in its 73rd 
year, welcomes you to come and sing on 
Wednesday evenings at 7.30pm in Leyburn 
Methodist Hall, commencing on August 30th. 

These are informal groups, there are no 
auditions, no necessity to read music (but great 
if you can), friendly people, so just come and 
enjoy! 

Further   details  from  Diana  Hartley,  
musical director of both groups at 
d7.hartley@googlemail.com.  Or 01969 650245. 

Stalling Busk Church News 
 

On the second Sunday of every month St 
Matthews' Church, Stalling Busk hosts a soup 
lunch from 12.30pm before a communion 
service starting at 1.30pm. It is always 
wonderful to have local residents and visitors 
from the area joining us for lunch. In July, with 
the glorious sunshine the church community 
broke away from the traditional soup lunch, as 
the sun was shining, and instead 
enjoyed afternoon tea in the church garden. 

St Matthew's Church hosts Pathfinders, a 
church youth group for 9-13 year olds that meet 
on the 4th Sunday in Busk's school room at 
3.15pm. On September 24th, the group will be 
completing a sponsored walk around 
Semerwater Lake.  

Our annual bread sale will take place on 
October 8th. The produce sale will take place 
during the soup lunch and the communion 
service will follow afterwards. We hope to see 
lots of you there. 

Portable Appliance  
Testing (PAT) 

 

   Hawes DL8 3NT 
 

   Certificates & Reports supplied on 
each appliance tested.                                   

Please call for free quote and advice  
    

Wayne Webster 01969 666020 
or  07766 640905 

 
 
 
 
 

For all your legal requirements  
offering a full range of services. 
Hawes  DL8 3QL, Tel 667171   

email;hawes@hallandbirtles.co.uk 
and at Leyburn, Golden Lion Yard, 

DL8 5AS, Tel 01969 625526. 
email: Stuart@hallandbirtles.co.uk  

 
Regulated and authorised by the  
Solicitors Regulation Authority  

TEASDALE ELECTRICAL  
Your local electrician serving the dales and the 

surrounding areas 
Askrigg  

North Yorkshire  

Tel - 07814 184974 (Steve) 
Email - teasdaleelectrical@icloud.com 

HAWES POST OFFICE 
 in the Community Office 

 

 OPENING TIMES: 
9.00am to 5.00pm Monday to Friday 

9.00am to noon on Saturday  
Phone number: 01969 667201 

 

BAINBRIDGE POST OFFICE 
Post Office open at Bainbridge 

in Sycamore Hall 9.00am to 11.00am 
Mondays and Wednesdays 

 
 

ASKRIGG POST OFFICE 
In Sykes House, Noon to 2.00pm  

Mondays and Wednesdays 

mailto:d7.hartley@googlemail.com
mailto:hawes@hallandbirtles.com
mailto:Stuart@hallandbirtles.co.uk
mailto:teasdaleelectrical@icloud.com
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Advertising 
 

  Boxed adverts: £6, £12, £18  
(dependent on size) 

  There is a big reduction for six issues or 
more, so for six issues the totals are:       

 £25, £50 or £75 
 

Greetings etc. £2 
What’s ons (non-commercial)  are free      

 

Contact for adverts: 
Barry Cruickshanks 

01969 667458 
uwnlinput@gmail.com 

    

Whilst we try to ensure that all information is cor-
rect  we cannot be held legally responsible for omis-
sions or inaccuracies  in articles, adverts or listings, 
or for any inconvenience caused.  Views expressed 

in articles are the sole responsibility of the person by
-lined.  Articles by committee members carry just 

their initials.   
We appreciate  being asked before any part of the 

Newsletter is reproduced. 

Printed by Wensleydale Press, Burtersett Road, Hawes  DL8 3NS 

Published by 
The Upper Wensleydale Newsletter 

Lilac House, The Holme, Hawes, DL8 3QR 
01969 667458 

 

Email for submission of articles, what’s ons, 

letters etc.:uwnlinput@gmail.com 
 

Newsletters on line, simply search on 
“Upper Wensleydale Newsletter”  

Archive hard copies back to 1995 are in the Dales 
Countryside Museum resources room. 

 
Editors: Barry Cruickshanks, 

 Kevin Davis,         
 

Committee: Malcolm Carruthers,  
Tony Hutchinson, Karen Jones (Treasurer), 

Neil Piper, Karen Prudden,  
Janet  W. Thomson. 

 

Founded in 1995  
by the late Alan S. Watkinson 

Postal Subscriptions 
 

If you would like to receive the Newsletter 
by post every month the cost is £14 per annum. 
Please pay by BACS (Account 74237721, sort 

code 51-61-33) and send your full address 
details to uwnlinput@gmail.com. Or send a 
cheque for this amount (made out to the Upper 
Wensleydale Newsletter) plus your details to  
Karen Jones, Skellgill Cottage, Skellgill 
Lane, Askrigg, DL8 3JG. 

 Edie Peacock            
Hairdressing 

       At the Parlour                       
   

Call: 07817 312906 


